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Ifield Cricket Club Chairman’s Report 2022
The 2022 season felt mostly back to normal again after the COVID 19 years with only the absence of regular teas at all grounds still missing. 
Our 1st X1 was captained by Graeme Dean after Jack Groves stepped down after 7 years in charge. It proved to be a very good campaign with the team only narrowly missing out on promotion back to division 2. It was a very competitive division and if it hadn’t been for key absences towards the end of the season then it might well have been a different ending, but 3rd place was 2 positions higher than the previous season so overall good progress. Our batting, uncharacteristically, was the main strength and special mention to Mahad who finished as the division’s top scorer with 820 runs and also Rami and Jack who made significant contributions.
Our 2nd X1 had a tough season, and it wasn’t helped by challenges with the captaincy before the season even started and thanks go to both Barney and Vineet for stepping in at different times during the year. Unfortunately, the team was relegated from div 6 central but hopefully with a more settled setup, 2023 will be a much better year. 
The 3rd X1, playing home games at Charlwood, was captained by Stuart Constable and had a mixed season, winning 5 games and finishing 8th in division 9 west, selection was often a challenge but as with the 2’s a more settled setup in 2023 will definitely help both performances and results.
Our 4th X1, again playing home games at Charlwood, was run by a combination of Raj and Sheheryar and having been promoted the previous season they finished in 7th place in division 10 west with 6 wins. We continue to try and use the 4’s as a platform for colts to start playing senior cricket and this emphasis will continue in the 2023. 
Our colts’ section was overseen by Raj and a detailed summary from Raj is attached.
Treasurer’s comments:
 “It was a busy year, and our income/outgo reached a record level, almost £50k following on from a partially interrupted COVID year in 2021.  We spent £4.5k more than we took in this year but that was expected given we had several grants and the remainder of money from the ECB loan.
On the income side, we did well with grants with c.£13k, most of which (£10k) helped refurb the clubhouse interior.  Sponsorship was also strong with £3k from Hill, AMK, Hustle, Fireaway Pizza & Mr Simms (and we also got some colts sponsorship for the colt kits).  Indoor league income overlaps two periods so was high and colts’ income includes money for kits so was higher than in previous years.
End of season groundwork at Ifield and Charlwood, and mower repairs continues to be a big outgoing (£4.8k) and we spent almost £2k on coaching (GMB coach) which was the most we have spent in many years.  Return of teas this year also meant increased spend on these (this includes the teas we get covered by the sports club).”
Thanks as ever to all of those who help keep the club ticking over particularly committee members. A thank you also to Charlwood Parish Council for allowing the ongoing hiring of their facilities.
Best wishes to all for an enjoyable and successful season and let’s make sure we pull together both on and off the pitch #strongertogether. 	Lester Groves, Club Chairman


